POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 10 April March 2013 

Present:   
            K Fuller (Chair), J French, A Munro, F Warner, J Weir, 

                                   D West & A Waterston

In Attendance:
Councillors I Baxter & R Constable, PC I Hutchison, Mr W Clark, 

                                    Mr & Mrs Connelly, Mr & Mrs Cunningham and Mr B Miller 

Apologies:
       
M Fuller, J Turnbull and Cllr D Milligan
1.
Chair’s Remarks.

1.1
Chair referred to the lack of an acceleration lane on the Dalkeith bypass at Fordel Mains.
He had written previously to Stewart Stevenson MSP, Transport Minister who advised that experts had ruled there was no issue with road safety. However there had been a recent serious road traffic accident there and Chair suggested that a traffic island could be created when work on the hotel complex at Fordel Mains began.  Ongoing issue.
2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 13 March 2013 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 7.1 There was still no news form Sportscotland about matching funding for the creation of a skate park in King George V Park in Bonnyrigg.   Cllr IB to speak with John Blair.                                                                                             Action:  Cllr IB
2.3
Item 7.4  Road repairs on Polton Road had now supposedly started.

2.4
The Minutes were approved. Proposed by AW and seconded by AM.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
The Treasurer had advised that the finances were unchanged from the previous month


B/F

Bank
54.28

Cash
14.00

            Expenditure

  Nil


 Nil

           Account as at 10 April 2013 


                                               54.28


14.00


           Total Bank and Cash £68.28

4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1      
Correspondence had been received from the Project Director, Network Rail extending an offer for a representative to attend a PDCC meeting to outline progress on the construction of the Borders Railway project and answer any questions people may have.  It was agreed to accept the offer.                                             Action: FW
4.2     Telephone call received from a Bonnyrigg resident about the future of the Leisure Centre in King George V Park.   It was reported that the rear part of the building was to be retained and the front to be demolished in around 3 months time.  Resident proposed that it could be used among other things as a soft play area.  Cllr IB advised that taking on the building on behalf of the community would have to be done through a development trust.  However, Midlothian Council was unable to sell it as a gong concern.
5.
Police Report

5.1 PC Ian Hutchison presented his report.
             Crime Statistics – March 2013  Bonnyrigg & Lasswade

Total Crimes Recorded: 30
Total Crimes Solved:  13
43.33 % solvency

                                                              This YTD 42.35%
   Last YTD 43.57 %

March break down as follows


Received

Solved

Violent Crime




0
                       
      0

Sexual Crime




       3

      
      1


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                   8   
      
      2      

Vandalism



      
      13
       

      3
      

Other Crime


   
       
       6 


      7

· There were 226 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of March.         
 On Monday 1April 2013, Steve House became the first Chief Constable of Police Scotland, the new national Police Service. Chief Superintendent Jeanette McDiarmid is our Local Police Commander for Lothians and Scottish Borders Division also known as ‘J’ Division.
The Lothians and Scottish Borders Division serves around 462,080 people over 2,393 square miles, stretching from Blackridge to Newcastleton. It covers East Lothian, West Lothian, Midlothian and the Scottish Borders council areas.

The new, non emergency phone number, 101, costs a one off charge of 15p
INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· About 0650hrs on Wednesday 13th March a resident of Lothian Street, left to go to work. After putting the keys of his Vx Astra car in the ignition and his tools in the boot he briefly returned to his house. He was alerted to the revving of an engine and returned to see his car driving out of his drive and heading up towards the Toll. He gave chase on foot before a nightshift police worker on their way home stopped to help him. The vehicle was lost to sight in Hawthornden Gardens area.   Police are following a positive line of enquiry.

  .

· Between 2040 and 2058hrs on Sunday 17th March unknown person set a fire at the side nearest the playing field of the now empty Hopfield Primary School causing damage to the rear of the building and roof. The fire Service attended and extinguished the flames. Witnesses report seeing five persons entering the school ground at approx 2030hrs.

· Several concerns were raised throughout the month regarding a lone female, aged in her early 40’s, with long blond hair and wearing a sheepskin jacket and jeans wandering about in our area whilst staring up at the sky. On all occasions reported it has been identified that this lady from Edinburgh chooses to do this and does not require any assistance from police or the public.

· Between 0840 and 1840hrs on Friday 22/3/13 a child’s BMX bike was left unattended and insecure within the common stair of a flat in Andy Kelly View. On the complainer returning home they discovered the bike stolen. It was reported by a neighbour that about 1400hrs they saw the after described male leaving the area in possession of a bike: Male white, late teens, medium build wearing grey joggers and a black hooded top.

· Just after 1200hrs on Saturday 23/3/13 the occupier of a house next to the disused railway in Almond Crescent saw a group of youths to the rear of his property. He reported seeing one of the youths adopting the throwing position but did not see anything leave his hand or hear anything. However he later found a small hole in one of his upstairs windows consistent with a stone being thrown and smashing same.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Officer or Bonnyrigg Police Station.

PC 3912E Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers

Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell

                                 E-mail  EDivCBOPKGroup@lbp.pnn.police.uk

         Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or                    

Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.
Midlothian Councillors Report
6.1
Cllr IB reported that the Local Development Plan was now available on the Midlothian Council website.  Consultation was open until May 2013.  Reported on the question of new housing and suggested that additional houses at the Rosewell end of Bonnyrigg would put more pressure on traffic into Lasswade.  Suggested land at the back of the Community Hospital and at the rear of Mayshade could be a possibility.  It was suggested that members look at the website regarding the proposal for housing development.  Cllr IB suggested opening the former railway line from Bonnyrigg to Rosewell with very little restriction.  

6.2     Chair commented on the planned closure of open cast mines as it was apparently cheaper to import coal. Scottish Coal was now maintaining only 2 open cast mines in Scotland with the others now mothballed.

6.3
It was noted that yet again there was a considerable amount of litter around Hawthornden Primary School.  Cllr IB asked to be kept informed whether it was regularly cleaned up.  He would try to have a litter bin placed there.    Action: Cllr IB
7.         Local Issues

7.1    There was still no news about the proposed puffin crossing on Polton Road West.     Matter ongoing.     
7.2     Staiside site development.   Since the last meeting the developers had withdrawn their last application and submitted a revised application with the main alteration being the re-siting of the loading bay from the side of the site to the main road.  Putting the loading bay there would mean drivers travelling from Rosewell would come across public service vehicles stopping at the bus stop.  There was concern that motorists coming from Rosewell and encountering a bus would overtake and loading bay vehicles would be blocking the traffic lights.  A possible solution would be to move the bus stop and/or set of lights onto a pole or into the middle of the road which would be visible to motorists.  Not mentioned in the revised development application.    

7.3
There was concern for pedestrians passing by the proposed loading bay and it was agreed that the new application presented a worse scenario than previous plans.  It was also noted that there would only be room for one delivery vehicle at any one time.   Concern was also expressed that the developers were putting pressure on Midlothian Council to accept the revised application.  It was agreed that safety issues had to be addressed.  PDCC would submit objections on line to latest application and Chair would hand deliver a letter to Ian Johnston before Friday’s deadline for comment.   It was hoped that PDCC’s objections would ensure                                                              consideration of the application would go to full Committee.        Action: KF and FW
8. 
AOB
8.1
Mrs Cunningham reported that while overtaking a bus on Polton Road West a car came out of Poltonbank at speed.  She felt that the bus stop was too near the chicane.

8.2
Superfast broadband.  Cllr IB reported that issues were being progressed with BT who was asking for specific information on people asking for superfast broadband.
8.3
It was agreed that there would be no PDCC meeting in July.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 8 May 2013
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